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Chairmans Notes

As Britain sizzles in August, | didn't expect to be writing the Chairman’s Autumn
notes. I well remember the drought of 1976 and previously the one [ mentioned
in the Autumn 2020 notes. Evidently they had one in 1921 in London. A
chauffeur became the first Britain to be fined for wasting water when he left a
hosepipe pouring water down a drain as he washed a car.

The main reason for an earlier Autumn newsletter has been the cancellation of
our Rally and the prospect of trying to arrange an AGM. As you will be aware it
has been four years since our last Rally. Covid and lack of rain has not helped.
The Forum officers have put a lot of effort into organising them, 1 hope we can
see Tony Bowman and the HF13 again in the future. It is important that you
voice your opinions at the AGM, it is your Forum.

Further to your editor’s very interesting article on 90 years of the LW engine in
the Spring 2021 newsletter. 1 recently met up with member Paul France who
presented me with a copy of “The Modern Diesel” 1949 edition. It features a
photograph of a 150 bhp Kromhout supercharged engine. As you will be aware
from Stevens article
Kromhout of Amsterdam
manufactured Gardner
engines under licence, This
one is based on a 6 LW, the
essential design features are
similar, but the external
structure  is modified. The
crank case and cylinders form
a monoblock casting, in which
the timing gear case including
a positive fan drive is also
incorporated. Kromhout had
built Gardner engines since :
the lnj.d. 193“"5" but thei[' ].EI.E'ES[ 150 El..rl._p Eoroaevatunal srapersfion sand weng i
version, apart from the aforementioned differences, was fitted with a Rootes type
Marshall Blower driven from the timing gear it is directly flanged coupled to the
air intake manifold. Boost pressure of 2 - 4lbs/sq.in raising the standard 6 LW
rating of 102 bhp at 1800 rpm to 150 bhp at 2000 rpm. Has anyone seen one? |
would be interested to know.

v

At this AGM Simon and Pat Roberts are retiring from the committee, this leaves
vacancies that we would like to fill, can you spare some time Lo join us and help
keep the Forum going. New blood is always necessary in any organisation so if you
would like to jfoin us please let me know.

[ would like to welcome new members:- Phillip Coles, John Wood, Robert Leech
and Christopher Mayhew.

Gotin Wagylor



Annual General Meeting

We had planned to hold an AGM at this years rallv. As we have been unable to
hold the rally as planned it has been necessary to find a suitable venue for an
AGM. We have tried really hard to come up with a different and interesting
venue for our AGM. Steven and myself had a wonderful day out visiting this
place, which has something everyone can enjoy. NOT just the men, but the
ladies and children too. A lovely cafe is on site where we can all refresh ourselves
with the lovely goodies they have on offer, eg sandwiches, drinks (hot and cold),
cakes and ice-creams. Memorabilia is also available from the shop adjacent to

the cafe.
The AGM will take place on
SUNDAY 23 OCTOBER AT 12 NOON.

THE VENUE IS
The Transport Museum
Chapel Lane
Wythall
Worcestershire
B47 6)A
See page 5 for directions

I would suggest arriving from 11am onward so that you give yourselves time to
visit the cafe,

Our AGM will be held on a BUS which of course will be fitted with a Gardner
engine. During the day we will all be taken on a short bus trip, which I am sure
will bring back to you as it did with us, some wonderful memories. (In my case,
“how did | get up and down these bus steps with a loaded satchel and folders in
my arms’, whilst travelling to school). Of course you had to sit on the top deck!!!
We are also being offered a guided tour and to this end it would be very useful
for me and the Museum to have an idea of what numbers to expect. Please let me
know it you are intending to join us. {my contact details can be found on the
inside cover). Judith Gray

After not meeting up for such a long time and having to cancel the rally twice
this year, I am hoping that as many of you as possible will join us for our AGM.
We do need you all to help us with ideas for the future and it would be lovely for
us to see you and have your support.

The entry fee will be covered from forum funds.

{tems for the agenda should be sent to the Secretary:-

Mrs Linda Kemp. Korna Cottage. Barnstone, Notts NG13 9] or by

email to:-- gardnerengineforum@blueyonder.co.uk

€39



. TRANSPORT MUSEUM
A great day out ... | \WYYTHALL

The museum houses an extensive collection of buses, coaches and
battery electric vehicles and also a miniature steam railway which
operates on our special event days. We offer excellent facilities for
groups with experienced guides, all DBS checked.

Our bus collection includes representatives from Midland Red, West
Midlands PTE blue and cream, the corporation fleets from
Birmingham, Walsall, West Bromwich and Wolverhampton, plus

many independent operators.

We are home to the largest collection of battery electric road
vehicles, including over thirty electric milk floats and bread vans.

We are home to the largest collection of battery electric road
vehicles, including over thirty electric milk floats and bread vans.

Visitors are advised to check our website and our Facebook
page for the most up-to-date museurn information.

ﬁ b WNb;tinnal Lottery® | @

MUSEUM through tha Heritage Lottery Fund .

P

CEL



So, just where is the Transport Museum Wythall?

We couldn't be easier to find, being just 5 minutes drive north from junction 3 of the
M42 along the A435.At the first island (Becketts Farm is on your left), take the first exit -
Middle Lane - then take the next left into Chapel Lane.

If you are coming from the Birmingham area, we are 5 minutes drive south from the
Maypale, again along the A435. At the first island, take the fourth exit - Middle Lane -
then take the next left into Chapel Lane,

% : = Whether you are coming from
the north or the south, once you
are in Chapel Lane, turn in by
the old Wythall Church and the
museum is directly in front of
you

! He We look forward
- to seeing you
Frarm hd2 |3 From The Maypole
0 o The Transport Museum
R {Chape! Lane, Wythall, Warcestershire, B47 6
= Tel: 01564 826471
Emall: enguiries@wythall.org uk
Web: wwwgthall.org.uk




Connecting rods for diesel engines

For over 100 years one of the leading manufacturers of diesel engines in the
United Kingdom has been L. Gardner and Sons Ltd, of Manchester, which is now
part of the Hawker Siddeley Group. The Manchester plant has a capacity for five
thousand 6 or 8-cylinder engines each year. Most of these are used in the
automotive mduxtn for coaches and ]1:—.'&\1. -transport vehicles, while here is a
growing demand for the marine engines for small-to-medium size boats, A
number of stationary units are also produced, as required.

Gardners' engines have a fine reputation for high power/weight and power/
space ratios. The production of these engines is largely self contained within the
Gardner plant with its own foundry, machining facilities, assembly and rigid
inspection at all stages of manufacture,

Fig. 1 Station % of the fixture for finish bering of the small end to Mewall A limits and semi
finish bering of the big end. The boring bars are fitted with Microbore tooling The knob at
the top of the fixture and gauge at the back provide a fine adjustment to ensure the two
:"‘:I:I-l"\- are m II'I'II.' wil I'I I I'I:' I'I-C\u-'u"i_' |l':lI||'\-.

[he company has recently installed a Herbert Ultrafin, which will form part of
the connec “"'E- rod pmc]un tion line. The connecting rods are produced from die
stampings in high-tensile, alloy steel (EN 19T} and are of 'H' or circular section,
The conn-rod line produces the complete component from the die stampings to
the finished part. The sequence of operations ‘Includes: drilliﬂg__ turning,
profiling, splitting the cap from the rod, grinding, boring, honing, polishing,
inserting a bronze bush in the small end and fitting steel shells, prefinished and



lined with specially-surfaced
copper lead, to the big end.
The rods are also rifle drilled
from end to end to provide a
central duct for forced
lubrication to the small-end
bearing. The finished
products are subject to a 100% |
flaw-detection inspection.
The Ultrafin has four boring |«
heads, two at each end. Those
at one end each have two [®F
coated inserts for rough

boring the big and small ends 1___2 '+., = 3 lld' X
H.I'id a third iI'ISEI’t fﬂ[‘ Ig. . erbert trafin nstalled in the Manchester

I feri he b Duri Works of L. Gardner and Sons Limited for rough and finish
chamiering the bores. Lluring boring the ends of diesel-engine conn rods.

roughing, approximately " is

removed from the small end and between %" and 4" from the big end, the
variation being due to the ovality caused during splitting of the cap from the rod.
During machining, the rod is mounted on a two-station fixture, which clamps it
hydraulically against location pins. A manual vertical adjustment and clock
gauge are provided to allow the operator to adjust the component to the centre
line of the boring bars, if necessary. After rough machining, the connecting rod
is unloaded from station 1 and loaded in station 2 for finish boring the small end
and semi-finish boring the big end. The latter is subsequently finish bored and
honed at a later stage in the production cycle. While the connecting rod is being
machined in the second station, the operator loads a new component in the first
station. Similarly, station 2 is loaded while machining at station 1. A sliding
guard. with interlocks. protects the operator from the machining station while
he is loading the other station.

Before installing the Ultrafin, the machining was completed on two machines -
a twin-spindle drill and a boring machine. Thus, machining time is now much
quicker and occupies less floor space.

Two fixtures are available to allow two different sizes of conn-rod to be
machined. The first is 12%" between centres while the other is 16%” The
tolerance on the finish bore of the small end is to Newall A limits. i.e, 000075,
- 000025 on the 2 in diameter small-end bore of the smaller conn rod.

Indexable inserts are used on the boring bars with ceramic coated tips used in
Microbore cartridges for the finishing operations.

The fixtures and boring bars for the Ultrafin were desigined and supplied by
Alfred Herbert Ltd.

First published in Jan/Feb 1978 issue of Machine Tool Review




Merchandise
I am sure like me you are disappointed that for the second time this year we have
had to cancel our Rally. I was so looking forward to meeting up with everyone
again and catching up with their news.
Due to all the restrictions, our shop has not been to an event since September,
2018.
We are going to have a sale, as we really need to move some merchandise along
and give you all a chance to stock up again.

Sale items are listed below :-

T. Shirts £5 Sizes available M, L, XL & XXL

Polo Shirts £10 Sizes available M, L, XL & XXL

Black Fleece Gilets £13 Sizes available M, L & XL

Grey Long Sleeved Sweatshirts £15 Sizes available M, L, XL & XXL
Black Long Sleeved Sweatshirts £15 Sizes available L & XL

Black Long Sleeved Fleeces £18 Sizes available M, L, XL & XXL

New style items:-

Navy Body Warmers £21 5izes available L, XL & XXL
Mavy Bomber Jacket £30 Sizes available L, XL & XXL
Black Bomber Jacket £30 Size XXL

L2 Sales Catalogue Reprint £5
LW Sales Catalogue Reprint £5

Postage for catalogues is £1.75
Our new items not seen at a rally vet are Tea Towels, Hand Towels, Pennants,
Mouse Mats & Key-rings all at a good price. (See merchandise leaflet)

Please allow £3 for postage and package up to 2 kgs.

Thank you all for your support and keeping everything crossed, I will see you at
our AGM in October,

Judith
To order email:- gardnerengineforum@blueyonder.co.uk or telephone
Land line:- 01384 827745,

Mobile:- 07802 494492,
Please leave a message if unanswered and I will ring back.

€89



Members Letter

I refer tothe remark in Chairman's Notes regarding a 6LXB running backwards.
In the late 1970s | was driving a Seddon Atkinson fitted with a 6LXB. One day
whilst reversing up to an unloading bay, my foot slipped off the clutch pedal, I
stamped on the brake and the clutch at the same time. As I was close to the bay
I engaged a forward gear to move away, but went backwards, the engine was
therefore also reversed. There was no oil pressure or power steering. [ switched
off and restarted. Hitting the brake had stalled the engine for a split second, it
must have just fired a cylinder before TDC, releasing the clutch must have
cancelled the stall almost immediately.

That truck, after well over 400K trouble free miles was put onto more local runs
and was replaced by a new 6LXC powered Seddon Atkinson. When well out of
warranty, and about 100K miles, it seized up big time. My boss replaced the
engine with an old 6LXB he had in a corner of his shed. In his spare time he
stripped the seized 6LXC down. In the SUMP he found a loose self-locking nut.
This had come from the drive to the oil pump !!! This drive on the 6LXBE was by
taper, woodruff key, castle nut and split pin. On his 6LXC it was by taper and self
locking nut, was this Hawker Siddeley trying to make savings 777 The makers did
not offer any help at all.

NUFF SAID.

He bought Scania’s in the future.

Henry Johnson

The practice of fitting split pins had been discontinwed by Gardner's on LW main
bearing and big end nuts, (long before the LXC was manufactured) provided that
the nuts had been correctly tightened as detailed in the instruction manual.
It would seem logical that the practice was extended to other paris of the engine
range.

Own a cost basis it would remaove the need to drill a cross hole, a self locking nut is
cheaper than a castellated nut, there would be no need to purchase the split pin,
and it would be quicker to assemble. Maybe it hadn't been tightened up corvectly
in the first place. (ed)



B BUS SPOTLIGHT

few places wher

Perkims anid G
compleely
d as it has in

Biusirs. - whilis werking in fota

Calvl Buses - as it
in the s

a I r;,'l\.l bux
Chaly
ion can boast sonveth ng

d Kingdam

THI s fr

to Jocal hadl and

serve arouns 2.5

rer of Gl kl,-.

proving a perfect o
e in the bus buasiceess

i, ha

x|

taken on by Sund
tion back in 1972

bus routes, year after vear.

o5 o of oar b

and a life of
wl that's heen

absolute relmal
sreninal 15 yrars

e with Gardner

Bletrobuses and Deanis
Dominators.

n was fakim

weighing up of

The minibuses are here to o’
tet; says M Sehs

belizves thal he

speciiy e

Fhaser

i

WaS A

iassly
bus so far ¢

hie added

The impact of deregnlation is still

-Ammmwmmmmhmn
PRCin LUp o B Pacacily cerie of Mancsier

A MARRIAGE OF P
CONVENIENCE IN
MANCHESTER

A cutawely pecture of Perons @lest Phaser b +
125 pngere — (e poess pack lor Tho new @
Lt o




4 The Gardner 8LXH -

) 1ESbhp of dependabie power
af 1850 rev-min

__ggP_erhns MNM Vol4No 3

ell

5



Family Fortunes.
Honace Welbster

Fenat Pubitisbed in the Jume 1955 editian of Trucking Tuternational Wagazine

When a basic cab design is
retained for over twenty years,
it is sobering to think that
early versions have, by now,
assume historic vehicle status.
At the time the ERF B series
was launched in 1974 its SP tilt
cab was at the forefront of
styling and drivers comfort,
ready to compete head on with
the European imports. Even
today it does not look out of -
place with trucks from the [
90's. The most extensive re-
styling on the 5P came with
the current EC range. In EC
guise the cab is designated
5P5, but there are some of the
early SP1 cabbed trucks still
earning their keep.  Their
resistance to rot gives them an
exceptionally long service life, &
Ronald Webster's 1976 B series i
8 wheeler bears testimony to 0 e i
ERF’s longevity, harking back to an era when Gardner Engines and ‘Brown”
boxes were the order of the day. Based at Kirby Muxlow near Leicester, the ERF
is now engaged exclusively on the transport of concrete products for the
Alexander Stone Company a mile or so up the road at Ratby. That company has
provided a significant share of Horace Websters traffic for many years. Horace,
Ronald's father founded the family business back in 1926 and as his six sons grew
up, five joined the firm. The eldest brother, Peter retired at the end of 1994 and
effectively wound up the Horace Websters licence. However, 63 year old Ron and
his other brothers (all of whom hold CPC's) are carrying on as owner/drivers
using the same distinctive grey and blue livery.

Of the five brothers Ron was the last one to take up trucking. His life's passion
is for machines of a different kind - Aeroplanes. Ron spent the first twenty years
of his working life in the Aircraft Industry, but in 1975 he was made redundant

i
AT
e



and decided to turn his hand to driving. His first vehicle was a Bedford KN 6
wheeler, one of three that Websters operated at the time. That was nearly twenty
years ago but the work was much the same as it is today - paving slabs to Council
Depots and builders’ merchants. Most journeys were to the south east and it was
usual to back load steel coils to the Midlands, he could get another five tons on
per trip. When the KM came up for renewal Ron was hoping to get another
Bedford preferably a new HMX3 TM2600 But Peter figured that with an eight
wheeler he could get another five tons per trip Of course Bedford did not offer a
TM eight-wheeler so the brothers opted for a good second-hand ERF, 5FP 744R
began life as a tanker in the fleet of ] O Treasure of Grantham. They had a
number of tankers on milk transport for the CWS and Milk Marketing Board.
The company was moving over to artics and SFP 744R was one of the last rigids
to join the fleet came up for sale after barely two vears' service.

"We purchased it in chassis/cab form through Cossington Commercials,” says
Ron. "Being a trailing axle model it was light in weight and we found that with a
flat body it took a full 20-toil payload.”

The sturdy alloy and timber body was built by Saunders of Stapleton in
Lincolnshire. Under the bonnet the 1977 ERF (officially designated a 31.G 4RD
SB6) still has its original Gardner 6LXB 180. With 1.4 million km to its credit it
has never given any trouble and apart from a new set of pistons and liners in
1990, it has needed no attention.

Ron has particular praise for ERF electrics. "The best I've ever seen on a truck,”
he says. "It has circuit breakers, which are so much better than fuses.” The truck
still has its original alternator, too,

The original David Brown 6A six-speed overdrive gearbox did not match the
Gardner on durability. About seven years ago it began playing up. "It needed a
new mainshaft,” explained Ron. It was going to cost about £800 so | decided to
look for a good second-hand Fuller. I managed to get an RT9509 for £400 from
Translitre at Swadlincote and installed it myself.

The bolt holes lined up with the existing bell housing so it wasn't too difficult a
job. I had to tap into the air system for the supply to the range change. A
protection valve was fitted and it all worked perfectly. I had the propshaft
shortened by Wilson Driveshalts of Nottingham.

Being a direct top box | lost a few mph on the top speed but about six years ago
the diff went and I contacted ERF to see it there was a choice of higher ratios for
the Eaton axle. They were really helpful. Even though the lorry was 13 years old
they immediately found its history and specified exactly what [ needed. It was a
Mr Reynolds who dealt with it and | was really impressed.”

With his long experience in aircraft engineering Ron is well equipped to
maintain the ERF. He does virtually all his own maintenance while his brothers
rely on the services of Forest Motor Co. Ron speaks highly of Forest proprietor
David Mosely, a brilliant engineer who can be relied on to put the lorries first,



even if it means going over to the Continent to sort out any trouble,

With his engineering expertise Ron has come up with a few innovations of his
own. Gardner-engined vehicles are well known for their cool running and in
winter even the best of heaters takes an age to get going. Ron was so fed up with
having numb hands and feet that he designed and ftted his own supplementary
heater. The hottest part of the engine is the first section of the exhaust pipe just
below the manifold, so he welded a 45 cm-long jacket around the pipe, from
which hot air is drawn through a flexible pipe to the standard heater.

When the cab is tilted the pipe automatically detaches itself from a port in the
cab floor. It can easily be slipped back on as the cab is lowered. Now the cab
warms up quickly even on the coldest days.

Although the ERF now has a nine-speed box and a two-speed axle, giving it 16
forward gears (plus crawler), the gearstick just has the usual Fuller range change
control. At first glance the two-speed change button appears to be missing. Then
Ron points to the heater console. Sure enough, the two-speed switch is mounted
next to the heater controls. "With both controls on the gearstick it would have
been too cluttered,” Ron explains, "so | came up with this idea, it's easy to reach
and I have come to prefer it."

Apart from such mods the ERF's cab is pretty standard, having survived
exceptionally well for 18 vears. One casualty has been the door trim panels - they
began to go brittle and crack so Ron decided to replace them with good old
fashioned plywood.

Externally the ERF's appearance has been enhanced by the fitment of an 80-
gallon aluminium fuel tank instead of the standard 60-gallon square steel tank.
The Gardner 6LXB might be a dying breed but few modern engines can match
it on economy. Ron's ERF returns 10.6 mpg - and that's after nearly a million
miles of hard graft. It cruises comfortably at 55 to 60 mph. "It's got a speed
lirniter,” jokes Ron, "it's called a Gardner 180!"

SFP 744R is the only eight-wheeler operated by Horace Webster in its 70-vyear
history. In the early days Horace operated a single truck, a 1923 Chevrolet 25 cwt
with which he carted building materials locally. Betore that he was employed in
engineering, but the slump of 1926 forced him onto the dole.

Trucking was one business that seemed to have a future. He was right. In time
he bought another vehicle — a GMC truck that had been converted from a bus.
That was in 1938,

It wasn't until after World War II that expansion really took place. Peter began
his driving career in the army where, among other things, he transported
medical supplies along the Burma Road. He joined the firm in 1946 when his
tather was in ill health, took over the reins and built the company up.

The trucks were then Austin K4s but they later moved on to a Seddon MkV and
Bedford S-types. Then came Bedford TKs, KMs and finally TM and MAN artics.



Traftic progressed from local work to long distance and eventually to European
work. The Websters pride themselves on their clean record. In all the years they
have operated they have never been convicted of speeding or overloading and
not one GVY has ever come their way.

The next brother to join the firm was Raymond, who was demobbed from the
army in 1951, Then came David, who drove trucks in the RAF and later spent
some time driving for Alexandra Stone. From 1961 he too joined the family firm.
About four vears later Richard, then 22 and just out of the army, joined the
growing business.

It was the era of the Bedford TKs, but they were soon to get their Bedford KM
six-wheelers. Ron was the last brother to join the firm, having put in his two
decades with aeroplanes. He went on to a KM six-wheeler (a 1968 model with
York third axle conversion) in 1976 when the fleet consisted of three such KMs
and a Guy Big ]. Two Big |'s were operated, one having an AEC 505, the other a
Leyland 'headless' 500.

Most of the traffic was concrete products and steel, but there were growing
opportunities on the European front. Peter was on friendly terms with Barry
Hercock whose firm, Hercock Simpson, was expanding its continental traffic.
There was enough work for some to be subbed out so Richard bought an MAN
artic and began doing continental runs.

David and Peter did the same. All three operated MAN units with their own 40
it tilts. Loads often consisted of Caterpillar forklift trucks to Italv and Mars
confectionery to Switzerland. Return loads consisted of washing machines or
marble from Carrera Quarry in Northem Italy.

David and Richard still undertake a mixture of UK and continental work and
have stayed loval to MAN, but Ron is content to stick with his B-series
eightlegger on Alexandra's work. "The rates might not be that high," he says, "but
Alexandra is a good regular payer and that's important.”

Ron plans to put in at least another couple of vears with the ERF before he
retires, but in his spare time he has rather an unusual hobby. For the past 17 years
or s0 Ron has been designing and building his own aircraft engines.

While most aeroplane enthusiasts are content to build models, Ron set his sights
higher and has designed his own five and seven cylinder radial petrol engines
under the name of Webster Whirlwind.

The latest is an 85 bhp seven-cylinder. Prior to building his first five-cylinder 45
hp radial, Ron built his own light aircraft, which he powered with a 1600cc V¥
flat four rescued from a scrapped one-ton van. He has let his private pilot's
licence lapse, but hopes to renew it at some stage. With 20 years in the aircraft
industry and 70 years of family trucking heritage behind him, it looks like Ron
will be flying high for some time to come.



2022 Rally

Preparations for the 2022 rally started in January, contact was made with
Bugsworth Heritage Trust to confirm that we would be able to use the site, Roger
and Jan at the Navigation Inn contacted to see if they would be be organising a
Buggy Bash this year and then confirming the date that they had planned. A
promising start, only permission from Canal and River Trust to be completed. A
delve back into the computer archive to find the risk assessment and site plan
from our previous visit. One off event insurance to cover the weekend with a
cover of £10,000,000 sorted. Online forms filled in and submitted, with each new
application there has been another section with further requirements added that
we need to comply with, this time the need for a "Safeguarding Policy’,
fortunately they do provide a template document to work from. Late in March a
reply from the department that deals with event applications at C&R.T was
received.

Please find below some queries in relation to the above application,

1. Confirm number of boats attending the rally (the Trust have concerns around water
management)

2 Confirm all boats will be licensed and insured

IWhat first aid contingency will be in place?

4. Emergency access points to be identified and the weather considered as part of the risk
dssessment

SWill attendees receive a safety briefing?

6. Will there be a designated harbourmaster?

50 a few more hoops to jump through, risk assessment updated to cover the
points raised and re-submitted. This left us waiting for the final approval from
C&R.T.

Entry forms had been sent out with the Newsletter, completed forms were
trickling in.

I was aware that there was likely to be some restrictions on the use of the
waterway, but the expectation was that it would likely be later in the year when
boat movement increases, so wouldn't be an issue. In early April a three day a
week usage restriction was placed on the two flights of locks that lead up to the
site at Bugsworth Three weeks later it became two days a week, on days that
meant boats would have to have passed through early in the week to be onsite for
the weekend. Whilst this would not have been a big issue for some, it would have
meant that others wouldn't have been able to get there. At this point it was
decided to move the rally to another date and location. Notice was sent out to
members and entrants.

S0 the process restarted, as we had been to Etruria for our last event, the 150"



celebration, it seemed appropriate to return again. The Etruria Industrial
Museums Heritage weekend takes place in September and it left sufficient time
to update and resubmit the paperwork to C&R.T. Contact was made with the
Museum who were more than happy to accommodate us again. As has become
traditional now at our rallies, we were looking to organise food for the Saturday
Evening. As we were going to be close to Hanley the suggestion of a "Fish &
Chip” supper fitted the bill. John, Judith and myself, met up at Etruria on a
scouting trip, we were fortunate to meet up with Bernard from the museum who
recommended the “Venus” Fish Bar about a mile away. As it was around lunch
time a visit to sample the wares and to see if they would be able to provide the
service needed was deemed necessary. The food proved to be of good standard
and they had varied a menu from which to chose, plus they could arrange
delivery to site, food sorted!. Things were going smoothly, In Mid July I received
approval for the rally along with the appropriate paperwork. It looked as if
everything was going to plan. No sooner that [ had received the event licence,
another navigation restriction that was going to affect us was announced. It was
a restriction on opening times, but still meant that we could hold the rally. This
was quickly followed by a full closure of the canal, with no alternative readily
available there was no choice, the rally could not go ahead. It was now the end of
July and I was away on holiday. Once back home all members were contacted to
inform you of the situation. A call to the insurance company cancelled the
insurance and fortunately a full refund of the fees. The order for the plagues was
cancelled, fortunately the casting of the plaques had not started so there was no
cost to cover other than for the new pattern.

S0 where do we go in the future? With the water supply issues following the
failure of Todbrook Reservoir, it looks likely that the same conditions will occur
again next year. Previously, the rally's have been held at Astley Green
(Manchester), this is the nearest that it has been to the works at Patricroft.
MNottingham (twice), Castlefields (Manchester), Walsall, Dudley (twice)
Gloucester, Wrenbury, Huddlesford, Bugsworth (twice) and Etruria. As time has
moved on, some sites have changed and are no longer available for us to use.
Only Bugsworth and Etruria are venues where the exhibits are grouped closely
together and that there is passing public and other attractions. Others are more
remote sites and therefore the event becomes self contained.

We received an invitation from member Mike Hodgkinson to visit Stafford Boat
Club with a view to holding a rally there. Judith and myself met Mike for a look
around at what is a very nice site that has the space to accommodate us It does
however have a wery restricted access road, which we considered to be



unsuitable for the larger commercial vehicles with have attended in the past. We
have also received a recommendation from member Kevin Silvester about
having a rally at Aston Marina near to Stone. Kevin is going to investigate this
further for us.

On our travels this year we passed through Middlewich and passed the Lion Salt
Works Museum near to Northwich. Both have the potential as a suitable site,
Another possibility is Wigan near to Trencherfield Mill. All of the potential
venues need to be investigated, It really needs someone who lives in the vicinity
to do further research to decide on the merits and suitability of each venue. [f
you are a member who lives in the vicinity of any of the mentioned places and
can do the spade work, it would be of great assistance.

Without more members becoming involved, then in the future rallies are
unlikely to happen.

Other than Stone, all the other venues are between 70-90 miles from where [ live,
This vears event had attracted fewer entrants from all sections, with the number
of stationary and road based exhibits being very low. Maybe its time for a
rethink on what we are trying to achieve,

Steven

Newsletter Contributions

It has been 14 years and 28 issues since | took on the role of producing the
newsletter. Over the years | have received contributions from a few members, I
have been able to find editions of older publications from which to copy articles.
I have had rally's to report on and occasionally penned articles myself. As [ am
sure you can imagine, it is getting very difficult to find content to publish even,
on a twice a year schedule, [ have pretty much emptied my in-folder of suitable
things to include. So do you have a favourite article from a magazine that you
have saved for prosperity which would be suitable for publication, or even a tale
that you could tell about a Gardner experience to relate. Most of our coverage
has been about engines up to and including the LX series, with very little about
the later LY'T, YT, DT, and LG1200 Please raid your archive for suitable material
and send me a copv.

I have been sent a photograph of a 4LK conversion to a tractor with a Landrover
in the background, I would like to use the photograph but cannot remember who
sent it to me, it is dated May 21 so is recent. Please let me know from where it
came so that I can acknowledge it.

Steven



For Sale

1957 2UC Reduction Gearbox
Full nut and bolt rebuild with new reduction gears.
More photographs available on request.
Contact Mike on 07719034583 or mike@mandhcarvaleting.co.uk
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ASTTORLE'D BOAT MOVING
NARROWBOATS AND CRUISERS
MOVED ON ALL INLAND WATERWAYS,

COVER 25 YEARS EXPERIENCE.
CLU ML B Y AL TNLAMD WATTERS HELMEMAN QUALIFICATTONS

Fmail: mike#@ashoredboatnovimg ook
Tal: 07719 (21 583

www_ashoredboatmovingservices couk

Electronic Newsletter

Copies of each newsletter can be emailed to members who wish to receive it by
this method, either with or without a paper copy as well. Any email address used
for this purpose will not be made available to any third party. If vou would like to
receive  your newsletter this way please email the editor at
gardnerengineforum@blueyonder.co.uk with your request and preferred email
address.

The file will be in PDF format {usually around 2 Mb) so is universally readable



Curtmins & Interiors

Curtains - Blinds
All soft furnishings.

Specialist in Upholstery
&
Curtains for Boats.

Hand finishing by Qualified Designer
Bespoke Curtain Tracks and Poles
Filling Service available.

Vour [abric or ours.

For Jree queles and advice
COTLLEC T WY o
Teleplions vizGo 276872 Mobile 07817 208077
Ematl vaigdesigm@blmierneloom
107 Mill Green, Congleton, Chesfive, CWiz 1GD
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Classic Maritime Chies

Spectalist Marine Diesel Engineers

* Powoertram funlt diagnosis, vepair and overhaul,
o 4l diesel 5 sema-dresel engines 1800 to present catered for,

v Crearbay probiem? e vebuila; Hurth, BILM, 2.F, Borg-Wareery, TME
Technodrive, and Lister hvdrawle and mechanical snits. Diagnostic and pressure
test service avarlable ‘m vessel’. o will vemove and tstall 17 requaved.

s Diusel Tugection systens serviced: Lucas-C. AV, Bosch, Dense, and Stanadvne. Filter
and sealer frap wnils .-.'rrl.f-l.l'l.-':-n’xf_ n

» Machine shop facilities; Milling, turning, drilling, shaping, vortng,
Custom parts made lo vrder,

o The [tnest teaditional control systents c{rﬂgfrr'n". ?.lrri-.l.!-'r;.’f'tr'fh'*'f’ri'l, and inxtalled a5
Sfeatured in “Waterwavs Wrld'

« Obsolete components eg. engine valves, oil pump parts et machined to order.
Vintage pistons machined to accept moderi rings.
TEhete metal bearongs "Dlwed and sevaped’,

Chal engrine
Service & spares

Garedner engines
Hand=built to order

Orwer 58 vears of jornt experience i dtesel engineering, and a specralist tnterest i
Gardner marine diesel engrines,

Charles 4. Mills AIRTE Mding E &

Classie Maritime Diesels actively supports the Anson Engine Museum, Higher Prynton,

Charles Mills 07712 052 Kevin Simmer 07789 755 375

Classicdiesel @hotmail .com




For 2022 opening times check the website

The Museum holds many records of Gardner and other makes of engine and also offers a dating service,
Go te hitp: www.enginemuseum.org/news.html to find the downleadable enguiry form

Special events occur throughout the year normally at Bank Holidays See
the Museum Website www.enginemuseum.org for up to date information

Anson Road,Poynton,Cheshire,5K12 1TD
Tel: 01625 874 426 Email: enquiry@enginemuseum.org

Centurion Court
Centurion Way
Leyland
Lancashire
PR25 3UQ

Tele 01772 642460
Fax 01772 621333

WALSH’S ENGINEERING LTD

COMMERCIAL DIESEL ENGINE SPECIALISTS
Barton Moss Road
Eccles
Manchester
MR30 7RL
Tele:- 0161 787 7017 Fax:- 0161 787 7038
E Mail:- walshs@gardnerdiesel.co.uk www.gardnerdiesel.co.uk

Parts & Services

Disclaimer please see note 3 on page |




